Van Buren Community School District

Wellness Committee

Thursday, April 10th, 2014
5:30 to 6:30 p.m.

MINUTES
Present: Faith Murphy-student, Heidi Bainbridge-SAFE coalition/parent, Carol Alvis-MS/HS FCS, Mike Plecker-HS Science/Health, Cierstynn Welcher-student, Cindy Lowe-school board/PTO/parent, Gwen Pedrick-elementary staff, Nancy Dewes K-6 guidance counselor, Kim Steele-Blair-community member, Bret Moews-elementary principal, Sara Sprouse-K-12 School Nurse
I. Reviewed minutes from October 1, 2013

II. Wellness Policy-Update/Monitor
Sara talked about the differences between the Healthy Hunger Free Act (Iowa) and the Healthy Hunger Free Kids Act (Federal).  The HHFKA states that districts are held accountable for implementation, monitoring, and informing/updating the public regarding the wellness policy.  The state agency will review every 3 years-ours is during the 2014-2015 school year.  Wording has been added in the past that we will monitor the implementation of the wellness policy, and we now have a tool to use to evaluate the policy.  The wellness policy, meeting minutes, and assessments will be posted on the school website to inform the public.

Wellness policy reviewed, discussed suggestions made by Kathryn Thompson, RD, who we are contracting with to assist with the HUSSC application process, goals in the wellness policy are part of the criteria for this application.  Also discussed adding a statement regarding prohibiting the sale of energy drinks at school and discouraging the consumption at all times.  Also discussed adding a statement about bringing food in from a restaurant or convenience store.  Sara will consult Kathryn about these statements.
Some goals in the wellness policy also discussed were:

Fundraisers-promoting more nonfood fundraisers.  Could put together a packet with ideas for nonfood fundraisers for club sponsors and coaches.  Faith discussed using peer teaching as a method to teach students about nutrition.

Classroom snacks-need to reinforce the no homemade treats policy, need to provide information about healthy, individually wrapped options and snacks that can be purchased through food service more often than at the beginning of the year.  Sara will post this information on the website.
School meals-Nancy pointed out the goal of creating a clean, pleasant, attractive place for students to eat.  Faith wondered if there could be a refrigerator for students to use.

Taste-testing-not as much this year, everyone would like to have more taste-testings.  Faith also mentioned it would be helpful if we educated students and staff about the changes that are being made by food service, stating students would understand better why they are getting less condiment, etc.  Carol recommended using the flat screen tv in the lunchroom for this information especially as a silver cord project.  

Discussed creating posters that highlight the goals we want to reinforce to staff and students , the CDC sub-grant provided funds to create 3 big wall posters and will plan to make smaller posters for each classroom.  Sara will unveil these to staff in May and reinforce in August.  The goals that were decided on include:

Promote the use of nonfood items for fundraisers.
Reinforce healthy, prepackaged snacks for classroom parties.

Provide a clean, pleasant, attractive space for students to eat.

Provide taste-testing opportunities for students in all grade levels.
Provide information to staff, students, and parents about menu/nutritional content of meals.

Will not withhold opportunities for physical activity as punishment.
Encourage activities such as field trips to farms and participation with school gardens.

Support personal efforts by staff to maintain and role model a healthy lifestyle.

Serve more locally grown produce with school meals.
Wellness Policy Monitoring-completed the District Wellness Policy Checklist.  Areas that were addressed include:  “District informs and updates the public on content and implementation of the wellness policy” and “District makes the wellness policy implementation assessment available to the public”-the school website will be used to convey this information.  
III. Farm to School/School Garden
Greenhouse Project-in Fairfield, producing produce for school districts.  

Goal is to increase the amount of fruit/veg purchased for school meals.

Bob Waugh has expressed interesting in using land adjacent to elementary to plant produce to be used at school.

The MS/HS has received $150 from A Garden is the Way to Grow as well as a low tunnel, soaker hose, rain gauge and thermometer, hoe, and pollinator wand.  Youtube videos are provided to show how to use some of the equipment.  The money will be used to purchase garden tools and pouches for a vertical garden.

The school garden at the elementary is starting to take shape, second grade students have transplanted green beans that they started in class into the coldframes and planted daffodils in raised beds in front of elementary.  Helping with the garden is now a CAPS prize so more work will be done in the near future.   Remaining funds from the Whole Kids School Garden grant received last school year were used to purchase 4 grow lights, a PlantCam, Drip irrigation materials, and items for 2 butterfly gardens. 
Hy-Vee One Step Community Garden Grant ($750) was received for the MS/HS to start a garden.  Four raised beds have been purchased and placed between the softball field and parking lot against the chain link fence.  The boxes were filled with soil today and planting will start soon.  Sara has completed paperwork to start a Garden Club at the MS/HS.  Mr. Wes Atwood has expressed interest in using a raised bed for his botany unit.  The MS Student Wellness Council will assist with garden activities.  4-H clubs and other community organizations are welcome to participate.
IV. Fuel Up To Play 60/Team Nutrition Grants
National Breakfast week was celebrated in March by kicking off the use of our breakfast cart using FUTP 60 funds.  A breakfast survey was sent to students, an article was written for the next drumbeat, and an art contest was held, winners received a prize and were sent on to the national contest.
Mr. Hurley, Mrs. Hervey, Mrs. Watson, Nurse Sara, Cierstynn Welcher, and Tanner Johnson attended a School Wellness Policy Workshop in February.  Our school was invited because of our participation in wellness activities.  As a result we were able to apply for, and received a CDC Sub-grant for the MS/HS building.  Funds will allow us to purchase 3 water bottle filling stations, new PE and Nutrition Equipment, and funds to contract with Kathryn, to assist with our HUSSC application as mentioned earlier.  Grab ‘n go breakfast is now offered every day between 1st and 2nd hour instead of Friday only because of increased breakfast participation.

USDA Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Grant-applied for at Elementary.  Would cover cost of fresh fruit/veg snack 3 days per week during snack time for elementary students.
V. Student Wellness Council/Super Power Summit
3 Student Wellness Council members attended the Super Power Summit in the Fall at the Capitol with Mrs. Hervey.

Members are planning activities for garden. 
VI. Live Healthy Iowa
13 staff participated in LHI and Pound-for-Pound Challenge.
VII. Healthy Villages/Healthy Concessions Stand Project
Melissa Daugherty is working with Mrs. Jones to offer more healthy choices at the concession stand.  Lydia Heald planned activities during basketball season as part of her silver cord project.
VIII. Other

Sara will work on writing a mission and vision for Wellness Committee and will send out to members for approval.

IX. Next Meeting
Fall 2014
X. Adjourn
